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To:  Minister of Health, The Hon. Christine Elliott
 
Please see the attached Resolution passed by the Windsor–Essex County Board of Health at
their January 16, 2020 Regular Meeting regarding The Children Count Pilot Project
recognizing that the Children Count Pilot Study Project, Healthy Living Module, is a feasible
approach to fulfil local, regional and provincial population health data gaps for children and
youth.
 
Kindest Regards,
 




 


 


January 17, 2020 
 
The Honorable Christine Elliott 


Minister of Health and Deputy Premier 


Hepburn Block 10th Floor 


80 Grosvenor Street 


Toronto, ON M7A 1E9 


Dear Minister Elliott: 


On January 16, 2020, the Windsor-Essex County Board of Health passed the following Resolution regarding the 
Children Count Pilot Project. WECHU’s resolution as outlined below recognizes that the Children Count Pilot Study 
Project, Healthy Living Module, is a feasible approach to fulfil local, regional and provincial population health data 
gaps for children and youth: 


Windsor-Essex County Board of Health  


RECOMMENDATION/RESOLUTION REPORT – Children Count Pilot Project 


January 16, 2020 


ISSUE   


The behaviours initiated in youth create a foundation for health through the life course (Toronto Public Health, 


2015). Supporting student achievement and improving overall quality of life for children and youth is a priority 


shared across multiple sectors, including health and education. Both the Ministry of Health and the Ministry of 


Education have identified the importance of this stage of development through the Ontario Public Health Standards 


(OPHS) and the Ontario Curriculum (2019), and the interrelationship between health, well-being and educational 


outcomes. Collecting, analyzing and reporting data at the local level is essential for the planning, delivery and 


evaluation of effective and efficient services that meet the unique needs of students and ensure the responsible 


public stewardship of the resources allocated to these services (Windsor-Essex, 2017). The lack of a coordinated 


provincial system for the assessment and monitoring of child and youth health that meets local needs has been the 


focus of many reports, including the 2017 Annual Report of the Ontario Auditor General. The Auditor General’s 


report identified that children are a public health priority population and that epidemiological data on children are 


not readily available to public health units for planning and measuring effective programming (Office of the Auditor 


General of Ontario, 2017).  


In the initial report, Children Count: Assessing Child and Youth Surveillance Gaps for Ontario Public Health Units 


(Populations Health Assessment LDCP Team, 2017), public health units and school boards identified a need for local 


data related to mental health, physical activity and healthy eating for school-aged children and youth. In 2017, the 


Children Count Locally Driven Collaborative Projects (LDCP) Team convened a Task Force of leaders in education, 


public health, research, government and non-governmental organizations to explore solutions and make 


recommendations for improving assessment and monitoring of child and youth health. The Task Force 


recommendations have been endorsed by many organizations including the Council of Directors of Education 


(CODE) and Council of Medical Officers of Health (COMOH). In their report, the Children Count Task Force (Children 


Count Task Force, 2019) recommended building on existing infrastructure by using the Ministry of Education’s 


mandated school climate survey (SCS). The SCS provides population level data for children and youth grades 4 to 12 


and represents a significant opportunity to understand local health needs of students.  



https://www.publichealthontario.ca/-/media/documents/ldcp-children-count-summary.pdf?la=en

https://www.publichealthontario.ca/-/media/documents/ldcp-task-force-recommendation.pdf?la=en





 


BACKGROUND    


In follow up to this previous work, the Children Count LDCP Team, with a renewal grant from Public Health Ontario 


(PHO), embarked upon The Children Count Pilot Study Project. The Children Count Pilot Study began in December 


2017 with the goal to explore the feasibility of coordinated monitoring and assessment of child and youth health, 


utilizing the SCS, to address local health data gaps. This provincial project included six school board and public health 


unit pairings who developed and piloted a Healthy Living Module (HLM) as part of the school board’s SCS. The HLM 


covered the topics previously prioritized of mental health, healthy eating, and physical activity.  


The objectives of the Pilot Study were:  


1. To work collaboratively to develop a HLM for the SCS; 


2. To pilot test and evaluate the applicability and feasibility of the partnership between public health units and 


school boards in coordinated monitoring and assessment utilizing the SCS; and  


3. To develop a toolkit for implementation of coordinated monitoring and assessment for health service planning 


using the SCS for child and youth health in Ontario.  


Using a Participatory Action Research (PAR) model, the steering committee (comprised of school board and public 


health leadership), worked together to build the HLM. The HLM was successfully integrated into the SCS led by 


participating school boards. Collaboratively school boards and local public health units analyzed and interpreted the 


results for knowledge sharing and planning.  


The HLM enriched each school boards’ SCS and identified areas for further work to support student health and well-
being. The process of piloting the HLM with multiple and diverse school boards using different methods 
demonstrated that the overall process of coordinating a HLM into the SCS is feasible and adaptable to suit local 
needs while still enabling consistency in data across regions. The Children Count Pilot Project captured the process 
and lessons learned in their final report (December 2019) as well as developed the Children Count Pilot Study 
Project: Healthy Living Module Toolkit as a guide for school boards and health units across the province.  


PROPOSED MOTION     


Whereas, boards of health are required under the Ontario Public Health Standards (OPHS) to collect and analyze 


health data for children and youth to monitor trends over time, and 


Whereas, boards of health require local population health data for planning evidence-informed, culturally and 


locally appropriate health services and programs, and 


Whereas, addressing child and youth health and well-being is a priority across multiple sectors, including education 


and health, and 


Whereas, Ontario lacks a single coordinated system for the monitoring and assessment of child and youth health 


and well-being, and 


Whereas, there is insufficient data on child and youth health and well-being at the local, regional and provincial 


level, and 


Whereas, the Children Count Pilot Study Project, Healthy Living Module is a feasible approach to fulfill local, regional 


and provincial population health data gaps for children and youth, and 


Now therefore be it resolved that the Windsor-Essex County Board of Health receives and endorses the Healthy 


Living Module, and 







 


FURTHER THAT, the Windsor-Essex County Board of Health encourage the Ministry of Health and the Ministry of 


Education to adopt the Healthy Living Module as part of the Ontario Public Health Standards and the Ontario School 


Climate Survey.  
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We would be pleased to discuss this resolution with you and thank you for your consideration. 


Sincerely, 


      


Gary McNamara      Theresa Marentette 
Chair, Board of Health      Chief Executive Officer 
 


c: Hon. Stephen Lecce, Minister of Education 
Dr. David Williams, Chief Medical Officer of Health, Ministry of Health & Long Term Care  
Pegeen Walsh, Executive Director, Ontario Public Health Association 
Association of Local Public Health Agencies – Loretta Ryan 
Association of Municipalities of Ontario 
Greater Essex County District School Board – Erin Kelly 
Windsor Essex Catholic District School Board – Terry Lyons  
CSC Providence (French Catholic) – Joseph Picard 
Conseil Scolaire Viamonde (French Public) – Martin Bertrand 


 Ontario Boards of Health 
 WECHU Board of Health  
 Corporation of the City of Windsor – Clerk’s office 
 Corporation of the County of Essex – Clerk’s office 
 Local MPP’s – Percy Hatfield, Lisa Gretzky, Taras Natyshak, Rick Nicholls 


Local MP’s – Brian Masse, Irek Kusmeirczyk, Chris Lewis, Dave Epp  
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LEE ANNE DAMPHOUSE | Executive Assistant | Administration
Windsor-Essex County Health Unit
1005 Ouellette Avenue, Windsor, N9A 4J8
Ph. 519-258-2146 ext. 1421
Fx. 519-258-6003

      

Our vision is a healthy community.

Windsor and Essex County’s climate is getting warmer, wilder and wetter!
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Information Protection Act. If you receive this transmission in error, please notify me immediately by telephone at the number listed above and do not
print, copy, distribute or disclose it further.
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